HIV Prevention Planning Council (HPPC)

Steering Committee
Thursday, April 22, 2010
3:00 – 5:00 PM

25 Van Ness Avenue, Suite 330A
Action Minutes
Members Present:  Grant Colfax, Gabriel Galindo, Ben Hayes, Joe Ramirez-Forcier, Frank Strona, Tonya Williams 
Members Absent:  Pablo Campos, Isela González, Weihaur Lau
Guests Present:  Ed Byrom, Pedro Arista
Staff present:  Vincent Fuqua (HPS), Eileen Loughran (HPS), Tracey Packer (HPS) Jenna Rapues (HPS)
Harder and Co:  Nayeli Cerpas, Aimee Crisostomo, Teresa Dunbar (note taker) 
Quorum was reached and Grant started the meeting at 3:07pm 

1. Welcome, Announcements, and Changes
· Isela and Pablo will be out today. 

2. Public Comment
None

3. Member Response to Public Comment
None

4. Review and Approval of 03/25/2010 minutes
A motion to approve the minutes was made by Tonya with a second by Joe.  The 03/25/2010 Steering minutes were approved by roll call vote.
	Grant Colfax
	Y

	Isela González
	NP

	Ben Hayes
	Y

	Pablo Campos
	NP

	Weihaur Lau
	NP

	Gabriel Galindo
	Y

	Tonya Williams
	Y

	Joe Ramirez-Forcier
	Y

	Frank Strona
	Y

	Tracey Packer
	*************** 

	Eileen Loughran
	*************** 

	Vincent Fuqua
	*************** 

	Jenna Rapues
	*************** 


· Attendance Update
It was stated that an attendance update has not been prepared, but Betty will be sending out the report the following week. It was added that a few members have received letters because of missing 3 meetings
· Request For Letter of Support for “Expanding Human Immunodeficiency Virus (HIV) Testing for Disproportionately Affected Populations.” 

While committee members reviewed the draft letter, Tracey explained that San Francisco is eligible to apply for a new funding opportunity put out by The Center for Disease Control and Prevention to expand HIV testing.  HPS is applying in order to expand testing into primary care clinics, including the urgent care clinic at San Francisco General, and to increase linkage-to-care and partner services within the local health jurisdiction. The grant is a 3-year grant for $678,000 which is the maximum HPS can apply for, and requires that services be sustainable once the grant period is over. HPS is requesting a letter of support from the HPPC Steering Committee. 

 It was clarified that the letter being passed around is a DRAFT letter and the final version will include more specifics on which DPH clinics the grant would affect. HPS will send out the final version to members.  Tracey also added that since this is a request from HPS, if approved the letter would only be signed by the Community Co-chairs.
Motion: A motion was made by Gabriel to approve a draft letter of support for HPS to “Expand Human Immunodeficiency Virus (HIV) Testing for Disproportionately Affected Populations” with the caveat that specifics will be added later and shared with Steering.  The motion was seconded by Tonya, and was approved by roll call vote.
	Grant Colfax
	AB

	Isela González
	NP

	Ben Hayes
	Y

	Pablo Campos
	NP

	Weihaur Lau
	NP

	Gabriel Galindo
	Y

	Tonya Williams
	Y

	Joe Ramirez-Forcier
	Y

	Frank Strona
	Y

	Tracey Packer
	***************

	Eileen Loughran
	***************

	Vincent Fuqua
	***************

	Jenna Rapues
	***************


· Overview of 3/25 Steering Committees Evaluation Results

Grant asked committee members to review the handouts entitled, “HPPC Steering Committee Meeting Evaluation Result”. 

Nayeli presented highlights of the March Steering meeting evaluation which included high marks on many of the items.  It was mentioned that some members felt the committee’s review of presentations should be broader in scope with less criticism of the details and that each member’s engagement was appreciated. She presented recommendations from members and facilitators reminding the group of why the Steering Committee reviews presentations and acknowledging the hard work in getting materials ready for the committee to review. There was also a suggestion to  have Harder+Co staff sit toward the back of the room to free up chairs for Steering members toward the front.  Nayeli explained that in response to that comment, she and Aimee are sitting at the end of the table along with HPS staff.
· When members were asked how they felt about the seating arrangement, someone commented that it creates a feeling of division at the table.
· Another member added that the seating arrangement doesn’t feel collaborative.
· A co-chair mentioned that he liked having members closer in order to engage with them more easily. 
· It was mentioned that the room is difficult for meetings, and the committee will keep trying different seating arrangements to see what works best.
5. Review of April 11th HPPC Meeting
Process Evaluation
Grant provided an overview of the process evaluation results.  He noted that results were consistent with past meetings, with a variety of comments that were helpful and constructive.  Grant stated that members felt that there should have been an acknowledgement of Ed Byrom’s comment during the Announcement period. It was also noted that some of the slides during the STD presentation had a font or detail that was too small to read. Grant acknowledged the many positive comments regarding all of the presentations. 

Ben commented that while the STD presentation received positive feedback, members expressed a need for further discussion regarding transgender issues.  In response Frank identified the challenges in presenting such detailed information within a short period of time and wanted to make clear that services are offered to transgender folks despite not presenting on some of this material due to the limited time for presenting.  They are looking into how to blend transgender information into their future presentations. Frank also commented that the slides were emailed to members in advance of the meeting, in order for them review them in larger format. 

Nayeli reported on a dip in the satisfaction scale for April’s meeting. She highlighted this as a trend to watch for.  Reasons for a lower rate of satisfaction could include lingering concerns regarding New Directions, and the STD presentation going over time leaving less time for members to engage with questions.  High marks were given to all presentations with appreciation for Vincent’s presentation. Nayeli presented Harder+Co’s recommendations to the committee which included addressing any lingering concerns regarding New Directions (which will be covered at the May 13th meeting), encouraging members to complete their entire evaluation form in order to get accurate feedback, and creating space for reflection on public comment.  Co-chairs were advised to monitor font size and length of presentations. 

· Clarification was offered on the drug resistance in San Francisco article shared by Mr. Petrelis during public comment at the April HPPC meeting.  Follow-up on this item is on the Community Engagement and Education Committee’s agenda. 
· Vincent also clarified that for the Black Men’s Testing (BMT) study, each initial “seed” was a community member. 
· Grant brought members’ attention to the letter addressed to Co-chairs and Steering from Ed Byrom.  Members had a copy in their meeting packet. He requested that Ed discuss his letter regarding concerns on New Directions in order to have a dialogue with Steering.  Grant added that New Directions will be discussed at the special May 13th meeting, and that it will be an opportunity for further comment and discussion by the HPPC. 
· While reviewing the letter, Ed discussed his and other members’ concern that there is a swiftness that New Directions is taking and there is a need to step back and phase in changes indicated in New Directions.  Since there is a feeling by some members that New Directions seems radical and is a narrow view of the Plan, a request was made for time for further discussion.  Ed proposed that the HPPC be given the opportunity to have a more formal vote for support or non-support of New Directions.  He added that he hopes the Co-chairs will bring this concern to the HPPC because otherwise he and other concerned members will call a special HPPC meeting (as stated in the Bylaws). 
· Ed was thanked for his letter and for his presence at the Steering Committee meeting. It was discussed and agreed that the HPPC hold the May 13th meeting as a forum for discussion and debate instead of changing the structure of the meeting to a formal meeting with a vote.  A less formal discussion would allow HPS to present how they have integrated the feedback they’ve received and show how the process is there for feedback integration.  After the May 13 meeting, members’ feelings regarding a vote can be re-evaluated. 
· A member asked Ed for clarification on what the HPPC would vote on and what the impact of the vote would be.  Ed stated his desire for a vote was to indicate whether or not New Directions is reflective of The Plan developed by the HPPC, and whether it reflects community support for New Directions. He added that he and other members have felt that the process has been more top-down than community driven.
· It was stated that our goal is 50% reduction. A member questioned Ed if he and the other writers of the letter are against testing and linkage overall. If the strategy provided by New Directions is not supported, what is the tactic that will get to a 50% in reduction of transmission? 
· Multiple members commented that there needs to be further conversation around New Directions before a vote can happen.  One member commented that he is not in favor of making the May 13th meeting mandatory in order to hold a vote, and he feels the request lacks enough concrete information for him to state that a vote needs to be had. He questioned whether folks are resistant to change.  A second member added that all members sat down and formulated the Plan, and asked whether the real question is about the funding percentages presented in New Directions. It was suggested that until HPS can officially talk about the RFP, perhaps percentages should not be discussed. 
· Tracey presented an analogy of moving a big ship which requires community buy-in, but not necessarily a vote. She stated that a big ship needs to be moved slowly and HPS has been gathering feedback from the community.  The May 13th meeting will allow HPS to present how the feedback has been integrated and allow the community to buy-in if they chose to. 
· One member commented that this is a frustrating process, noting parallels to a similarly difficult previous RFP process that included putting everything a person knows and everyone they work with at risk. 
· A member mentioned that with all the feedback HPS has gathered, he is not sure what the New Directions are now and is hesitant for a vote on something that may have changed.  He added that we need to wait until we hear the full presentation on May 13th, and then decide how to proceed.
· A guest thanked Ed for his letter and for attending Steering today.  He also requested that we have more time to discuss next steps after the feedback is presented on May 13th. (This issue will be discussed further at the next agenda item).
6. Review May 13th Extra Meeting Agenda 
Grant announced that Dara will be co-facilitating the May 13th meeting.  Tracey explained that only the beginning of the presentation is in the Steering Council’s packet and that there will be more added as feedback received is synthesized over the coming weeks. 

The presentation will be an encapsulation of the themes HPS has heard over the past months on New Directions.  Tracey provided a timeline of the formulation process starting in October 2009 to present.  She explained the community planning process, the role of the HPPC & HPS and the letter of concurrence process.  Tracey reviewed each slide including community support of New Directions, agency needs, and community concerns. She discussed five major themes expressed by the community:  decreased emphasis on HERR; potential negative impact of names reporting; alignment between the Plan and New Directions; “medicalization” of HIV prevention; and supporting data for New Directions. 

· A member voiced his appreciation that DPH presented the community’s actual concerns.  He discussed the different decision making processes between the community process of The Plan vs. the more bureaucratic process of New Directions.  How do you bring community voice into the New Directions decision process? DPH’s bureaucratic process provides anxiety for the community. It was stated that it would be nice to see a next step where there is give and take in the decision process of New Directions. 
· A member stated that she liked that funding was not mentioned in the presentation.

· A member expressed the community’s concern of feeling out of the loop in the New Directions process.  He added that he would like to see more time on the agenda for discussion and next steps for the process.  A second member asked for acknowledgement that the May 13th meeting is not the end of the discussion.  In response, Grant explained that each theme will be further clarified during the meeting, and asked if it is was possible to extend the meeting to allow more time for discussion.  
· A member stated that he is eager for the meeting. He mentioned that he is also eager for when the conversation is done and we can move on and know if we need to adjust our work.  He stressed his concern regarding any changes to the current New Directions which may not reflect voices who did not have any concerns in the beginning, but due to changes now have concerns. 
· Tracey stated that general public comment in the beginning could be taken out since public comment is included within the meeting.  This would allow time for more discussion.
· It was requested that members acknowledge the different levels of understanding of New Directions, and asked members to encourage other members to express their concerns or questions at the May 13th meeting.
Motion: A motion to approve the May 13th, 2010 agenda was made by Tonya with a second by Gabriel.  The agenda was approved by roll call vote.

	Grant Colfax
	Y

	Isela González
	NP

	Ben Hayes
	Y

	Pablo Campos
	NP

	Weihaur Lau
	NP

	Gabriel Galindo
	Y

	Tonya Williams
	Y

	Joe Ramirez-Forcier
	Y

	Frank Strona
	Y

	Tracey Packer
	*************** 

	Eileen Loughran
	*************** 

	Vincent Fuqua
	*************** 

	Jenna Rapues
	*************** 


7. Co-chairs/Steering Committee Business
· Federal, State, City Updates

Grant said that currently there are no updates for Federal, State, or City.
· Committee Updates Written Report

Grant requested that members review the document that was emailed for committee updates.

8. Review May 24th Council Agenda
· Overview/Highlights of the HIV Prevention Planning Council

Grant stated that the presentation is an overview of the HPPC structure and our goals. He added that it was approved by Council Co-chairs and POI Co-Chairs.  He mentioned the agenda was put together with POI and the bulk of the meeting will focus on the small group activity.  He added that this agenda was discussed at a joint co-chairs meeting. 

· Guiding Questions for Small Group Activity

Eileen went over the questions that were developed by both sets of co-chairs.  POI is in charge of coming up with the remaining four guiding questions for the meeting. 

· It was suggested that a question be added to the Guiding Questions regarding viral load (example: Do you see community viral load as a valuable tool in HIV prevention?).
Motion: A motion to approve the May 24th, 2010 agenda was made by Tonya with a second by Frank. The agenda was approved by roll call vote.

	Grant Colfax
	Y

	Isela González
	NP

	Ben Hayes
	Y

	Pablo Campos
	NP

	Weihaur Lau
	NP

	Gabriel Galindo
	Y

	Tonya Williams
	Y

	Joe Ramirez-Forcier
	Y

	Frank Strona
	Y

	Tracey Packer
	*************** 

	Eileen Loughran
	*************** 

	Vincent Fuqua
	*************** 

	Jenna Rapues
	*************** 


9. Brainstorm Needs Assessment Topic for Priority Setting Special Consideration Box 
Tracey discussed that in the priority setting model the committee and the council set aside a Priority Setting Considerations Box.  HPS is starting the process of determining what could be funded as a needs assessment through the Box.  The purpose of the Box is to allow HCCP to respond to the HIV prevention community needs by recommending research or assessments of populations or issues with limited data that are not adequately covered elsewhere in the priority setting model. 1% of funding is to go to towards these community needs. 
Tracey explained that the Steering Committee is responsible for this and will kick it off by responding in this month’s meeting evaluation with your ideas on possible needs assessment topics.  She asked everyone to please respond to the special question on your evaluation. 
Eileen recommended that this special question be added to each committee’s evaluation this month so they can have input into this process.  The Steering Committee will review the ideas and then come-up with the recommendations that will go to the Health Department. 

· It was stated this is a good process to get better ideas. Is there a list of old ideas? 
· Someone commented that one possible reason we didn’t provide a list is that we did not want people to limit their ideas. 
· It was suggested that Co-chairs tell people to think creatively.
· A member suggested that all committees be able to offer final say on the ideas presented.  It was clarified that as outline in the Priority Setting Considerations Box “implementation plan”, it is the role of Steering to prioritize topic areas, and present a motion to the Council.
10. Closure, Summary, and Evaluation 
Grant reminded everyone to fill out their evaluations.

11. Adjournment
Meeting adjourned at 5:00 p.m.
The next meeting will be on May 27th, from 3:00-5:00 PM.

Minutes prepared by Teresa Dunbar and reviewed by Eileen Loughran and Vincent Fuqua.
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